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I’m David Ignatius, a columnist for The Washington Post. It’s my great
pleasure to have this morning on our Washington Post Live series of programs
about the Path Forward, Madam Christine Lagarde, the president of the
European Central Bank, before that for eight years the managing director of
the International Monetary Fund, one of the people who will be guiding our
global economy out of this post-COVID pandemic world. Welcome, Madam Lagarde.
It’s so good to have you with us on the program.

Thank you so much, David. It’s a pleasure to see you and to be with you and
to say hello to my friends in Washington.

So, we’re lucky to have you this morning, the day after the announcement of
the EU’s recovery package of €750 billion, roughly $850 billion. It’s being
described in the US and European press as unprecedented, revolutionary, a new
path forward for the EU. I know this isn’t directly your area because this is
in the area of fiscal policy, not monetary, but perhaps you could just
explain to our viewers why this is so important and what you think it may
accomplish.
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David, I think it is, it is important because for the first time, albeit on a
temporary basis and to deal with the emergency situation, the 27 member
states comprising the European Union have decided to jointly borrow in order
to support those member states that were most affected by COVID-19. So, this
is clearly a demonstration of solidarity, of transfer to those that need it
most, and it’s the first time that, you know, there is such joint borrowing
of that magnitude.

So there have been commentators in the US this morning who have been
describing this as a Hamiltonian moment, remembering Alexander Hamilton and
his actions as our first Treasury secretary to assume the debts of the
different states after the Revolutionary War and thereby pull the United
States, the young country together. Do you think that that’s an apt
comparison to what’s been done here by the EU in pulling the countries
together and making this common commitment to borrow and then make grants?

You know, I don’t think that history actually repeats itself, and comparisons
are odious. But I think it’s a breakthrough in that at a time of shock, where
the economy is massively, brutally impacted, I mean, just think for a second.
In a matter of two quarters the euro area will have lost as much output as it
has gained over the last 15 years. So that gives you an idea of the violence
of the economic shock. So, in response to that, in a determination and
decisiveness, solidarity act, the member states have said, okay, let’s borrow
together. So it’s not an assumption of the debts from the past, you know,
each country keeps its own lot of debt from the past, but it’s a
determination to move forward together and to particularly help those that
have been massively affected by COVID-19 and which did not have actually the
fiscal space to respond as they should have.

Madam Lagarde, you said last weekend as this deal was being worked out that
you hoped that it would be ambitious and not just fast. And I want to ask you
whether what’s been accomplished meets your test of being ambitious, stepping
up to the enormity of the problems.

The total envelope that they’ve agreed is €750 billion, as you say, north of
$850 billion, and that’s just for the, what they call the recovery and
resilience plan. In addition to that, they’ve also discussed a seven-years
budget that is north of a trillion euros. What I think was important was the
right allocation of how much was going to be grants, in other words, joint
borrowing allocated, given if you will, to those member states that need it
most, namely, you know, Italy, Spain, Greece, Portugal, but also Poland and
many countries actually will benefit from that portion, and how much was
going to be loans that will have to be refunded by those countries that
borrow. And I think the proportion is reasonable. It was hoped in the first
place that it would be two-thirds grants, one-third loans. It ended up being
a little under €400 billion of grants and 350 of loans. So, you still have
more grants than loans. But it’s, you know, it’s a good balance. It could
have been better, but it’s a very it’s a very ambitious project, actually.

So, let’s turn to the question that your economists oversee at the European
Central Bank, and that is where the European economy is going. And I’d be
very interested in your colleagues’ forecasts and your own sense of what we



can expect, both for the final two quarters of this year and then going into
2021. The numbers that I’ve seen from the EU suggest a significant
contraction this year on the order of 8.7 percent is the latest figure I saw,
but then a recovery that’s significant, 6.1 percent in 2021. Do those numbers
seem right to you? And I’m curious about what bumps in the road you think
there might be in terms of achieving the kind of recovery everybody wants.

You’re right. The numbers you’ve mentioned are our baseline. A contraction of
8.7 this year and a clear pickup next year and the year after. It’s the
baseline. We have also worked on scenarios, as most economists have done. The
mild scenario, which is a little better, which is in the range of -5 percent,
and severe scenario, which is -12ish percent. We, for the moment, the numbers
that we’re getting for the second quarter would comfort us in the idea that
our baseline is probably in the right place. But obviously those things can
change, and forecasting is a difficult exercise, particularly at the moment
when you are missing some of the usual tools to measure the economic progress
and the creation of value. What could actually derail this baseline which
seems to be in the right place now, would be a massive second wave, would be
a re-confinement of significant scope, would be, you know, any catastrophic
development that you can think of, of course, in geopolitical terms. But in
economic terms, back here in Europe and in the euro area in particular the,
what could aggravate the baseline is a major second wave. And by the way,
because you’re a man of numbers as well, those numbers that you’ve mentioned
do incorporate a minimal element of second waves, you know, the flaring up
that we see here and there in small clusters and against which instant action
is taken by the various policymakers. So that’s taken into account. If it was
a second massive wave of the kind that we have faced back in early March,
then it would be a different story.

So, I take it from what you just said that your economists, forecasters do
not see ahead what we refer to as a W, that is to say, we’re rising but then
we’re going to get hit with a second wave and a sharp additional downward
trend? It sounds like your numbers don’t bear that out.

No. No, they don’t. They don’t. And I’m not sure exactly what letter of our
alphabet our forecast would correspond to. What I know, though, David, is
that this recovery is uneven, is uncertain. And, you know, it’s the first
time that we’re actually making a projection. We had operated on the basis of
scenarios before that. So, it’s going to be touch and go. But for the moment,
given the numbers that we have given, the survey numbers, the very
unconventional elements that we have, you know, some of the big data
providers are now analysing traffic or use of cards, payment cards and
instant payment to actually understand whether the economy is picking up or
not, and to what extent people are back into the normal or quasi-normal
consumption.

So, I think it’s important for our viewers to understand that you as
president of the ECB don’t see that W, don’t see us falling off a cliff again
based on what you know now.

Based on what we know and, you know, barring any massive second wave, we
certainly don’t see this W that you’re talking about, no.



Let me ask you, Madam Lagarde, Europe is farther along in the reopening path
than the United States is. And I’m very curious what you think Europe is
learning about this process of reopening, that is to say, what’s sensible and
what’s risky as you survey the experience of European countries.

I think what we are, what we have seen is a very gradual de-confinement where
precautions were still either mandatory or highly recommended. So to give you
an example, despite the fact that people were allowed back in cafés and
terraces, as is often the case in Europe to have a glass of beer or a café,
people were still asked to wear their masks in any confined places where
there was, that was open to the public. So, whenever you went to, still
today, when you go to a shop, when you go to the hairdresser, when you go to
a restaurant, social distance is the rule, mask is the principle, and that is
learning number one. The exit out of strict lockdown was very gradual, very
thoughtful, very patient. And it was not an easy exercise, neither for
policymakers nor for the people themselves. But we observed a really strong
discipline throughout, and a good understanding that, you know, you had to
guard against the temptation all the time if you wanted to protect not only
yourself but others. I think the second learning was that we were all in this
together. And clearly taking measures in one part of the country or one part
of Europe was not enough and that those measures had to be taken together. It
was a bit laborious in the first place, and there was the odd, you know,
decision here or there to go solo, but in the main I think we learned that by
working together and by moving together it was much safer.

So, this question really is an extension of your answer to the last one. What
have Europeans learned in this period about what good political leadership
looks like? What’s been helpful to Europe as it’s made its path out of the
initial lockdown?

I’m going to be, I’m going to be extremely biased, David, and I’m not going
to be a central banker at this very moment, but I would say that for myself
I’ve learned that women tend to do a better job. It’s quite fascinating,
actually. When you look at those countries that were led by women and the
path that they took and the policies that they adopted and the communication
style that was in play was quite stunning. So, this is my woman’s bias and I
indulge in ceding to this bias. I think what …

This, go ahead, please.

I think the other aspect of policy communication that worked, as I observed
it here, was the very honest, transparent and sometimes almost scientific
approach that some of the policymakers adopted. When I look at what
Chancellor Merkel has done here in Germany for instance, she very, very
transparently shared data, numbers, casualties, rate of contaminations, and
so on and so forth. And it became very quickly sort of common, you know,
lingua franca, common knowledge that people would understand those scientific
elements that enabled them to appreciate why certain measures were necessary
such as masks, such as being confined, such as keeping social distances. I
think that’s, you know, from what I have observed in a few of the European
countries that I know best, that seems to have worked well.



And I wonder just to ask you to take your provocative and fascinating comment
a moment ago a step further, why is it that women were such successful
leaders? Chancellor Merkel, obviously, Ursula von der Leyen at the EU
similarly, you as the ECB president, why is it that these women have had
great success, and let’s say honestly, relative to male leaders?

You know, I was also thinking of those other leaders around the world. You
look at the leader in Taiwan, in Belgium, in New Zealand. Many of those
leaders, prime ministers or presidents that have also communicated well and
carried the water of bad news as well as the water of clear explanation and
strong recommendations.

And in closing this out, I know you’re not a politician, but I do want to ask
you if you have thoughts for the United States as we’re heading toward an
election in November, not about which candidate but about what good
leadership is.

You know, I don’t want to comment on any particular country. But, you know,
leading is about inspiring, is about being both responsible and accountable,
is about caring as well. I think, you know, you asked me the question about
what is special about those, some of those women. I think the caring
dimension is something that they manage to express well, and that was
considered by viewers and voters probably as authentic.

Let’s talk a little bit about the technical side of your life at the ECB.
You’re responsible for monetary policy, and my impression is that you’ve
taken a stance very similar to our Fed Chairman Jay Powell in saying that the
ECB will do whatever it takes within the limits of its charter to assure
financial markets that it will be a provider of liquidity, that it will stand
behind the ability to continue orderly trading. Maybe you could talk a little
bit about how you’ve tried to play your monetary hand and what differences,
if any, there are between your approach and that of Chairman Powell, here.

Well, first of all I’d like to pay tribute to him, because we really had a
very good working relationship. We cooperated. We compared notes. We talked
to each other on a regular basis at the height of the crisis and
subsequently. One of the key differences is that he has a Treasury Department
not far, and they can be strong interconnection relationships between them,
and there is clearly, there are links that cannot be established at this
point in time between the European Central Bank and a euro fiscal authority
that still doesn’t exist at this point. So, I think that that’s the key
difference number one. Key difference number two is that the markets are very
different. A lot of the financing here in Europe is handled through banks.
So, some of my programmes here at the ECB were directed at the banks, and we
made financing available at very, very attractive conditions through the
national central banks that constitutes the whole euro system of which the
ECB is the center. But we made those loans available to banks, because they
are the ones that actually provide the financing to corporates, to
enterprises, to SMEs, to households. In the United States you have very
different markets where the bank intermediation doesn’t matter as much
because you have a much deeper and more vibrant capital market, which is the
source of financing for, you know, most of the corporates. So that’s another



big difference that clearly has driven us to design programs differently. He
had a whole list of specifically designed financing tools and instruments
that were, that identified particular segments of the markets. We had a
massive financing that we called the targeted long-term refinancing
operations, which was really a massive financing tool for the banking sector
throughout the euro area. I think that I’ve identified a few differences for
you here.

Let me ask just one final blunt question about monetary policy. Some analysts
worry about the underlying solvency of many European banks. Yes, there are
liquidity problems which the ECB can address through its loans. But in terms
of the fundamental capital structure, the resilience of those banks, it’s
harder for you to do. And I wonder if you’d be willing to comment on that
problem, if you think it is a problem, and what the ECB with other sensible
financial policymakers can do.

You know, I think the European banks are much more solid than they were at
the time of the great financial crisis. Their equity is strong. Their capital
ratios are high. They have buffers to guard against the potential shocks. I
think what distinguishes them from some of their U.S. counterparts is the
fact that their profitability is lower, and that is a factor of many
different reasons that it would take too long to go into. But I wouldn’t say
that European banks are, have solvency issues, not at all. Not at all. I
would say that what would be desirable and what we are certainly encouraging
is more consolidation, because there are banking systems in some European
countries that are too fragmented, where there are many small institutions,
and where clearly consolidation would reinforce them. And if we can see
cross-border consolidation as well, even better. So, we are trying to change
the regulatory framework in such a way that it does not prevent, it doesn’t
hamper possible consolidations. So, we’ll see.

Let me turn to the question that I know you’ve reflected on a great deal, and
that’s what the post-pandemic global economy will look like. And you’ve done
something that’s really very interesting and unusual in structuring at least
some of your quantitative easing purchases of debt, of assets, towards
companies and sectors that are sustainable in terms of their response to
global warming, to climate change. So, in effect, you have a green bond
portfolio that you’re imagining putting together, as I read the news. Tell us
a little bit about that. And then respond to the criticism that’s made, which
is that central banks aren’t in the business of making decisions like that
that favour one political or policy strategy as opposed to another. What do
you tell critics when they say, ah, this green bond stuff is not what a
central bank should do?

Yeah, and if everybody looks at those issues and says, oh, this is not really
my mandate or this is not really for me to do, this is always for somebody
else, I would caution against that for anybody who’s tempted to go in that
direction. Let me just step back for a second. Forty percent of green bonds
around the world are issued in Euro. So that gives us an indication of how
strong that percentage of the market is. We buy 20 percent of all available
green bonds, we the ECB. But apart from that, most of our purchases are not
directed at corporate bonds, which is where you can actually distinguish



between the brown, the not so brown, the green the very green. But most of
our purchases are directed at sovereign bonds. And in that particular
category, you cannot distinguish between greenish or not so green. You buy
sovereign bonds. And it is obviously for governments, for policymakers to
decide how much they want to respect or comply with the Paris Agreement that
they’ve signed, and I certainly hope that they do. What directionally I hope
we achieve is moving in the direction of being more active on the green bond
sector that will itself be expanding. And what I have said is that we need to
explore each and every activity that we have to see how climate change and
the risks associated with climate change would affect our policies. I for one
believe that price stability, which is the mandate of the ECB, we don’t have
two mandates like Jay Powell does; Jay has price stability and full
employment; we only have price stability. But I contend that price stability
can be significantly affected by climate change, and that as a result of
that, if we want to deliver on our mandate, we have to be not only mindful
but also take action in order to prevent climate change from affecting that
price stability that is our mandate. So, I think that the two are
intrinsically related and bound and require that actually we take those
matters seriously into account, even though we are central bankers.

We have less than five minutes left, I’m sorry to say. So, I’m going to ask
you one more big question where I’d love to hear your thoughts. You’ve said
that you think that this post-pandemic economy will lead to, you said, an
acceleration of transformations in the global economy. Obviously, part of
that involves what we just had been talking about, the sustainable green
aspect of the economy. But there are many other changes that are ahead. And
I’m wondering in particular whether you think that the kind of globalization
that we experienced for the last several decades really is going to, is going
to make a turn, that we’ll be facing a more decoupled, more limited global
economy, whether we’ll have major disruptions of industries that just don’t
work as well in a post-pandemic world as they did before. What do you, what
do you think when you think about these accelerating transformations? What
are some of them?

One is, I agree with you, acceleration of transformations. Those things were
already there. And I can think of green. I use that, you know, as it’s a bit
an oversimplification, but let’s use that. An economy that is more green,
that is more digital and that will value proximity more than it did before.
Now on the latter part, will that entail industrial sunset in some countries
and the rise of new supply chain that would be more partner-based and more
into proximity than into cost-cutting by all means and irrespective of the
stretch of the supply chain? It would seem like it. And you know, it’s
difficult to predict what will happen. But this shock has been so brutal and
so harsh, and it’s not over yet, that everybody is rethinking and
reconsidering. Why would I fly to all corners of the world as often as I have
rather than use some of those technological device in order to talk to people
and share ideas and communicate? Why would I buy unnecessarily many things
that are cheap when I can actually access something that is more in my
proximity? Why don’t I use more digital devices in order to enrich my
culture? I mean, those are sort of obviously advanced economy preoccupations,
and it’s a whole different ballgame when you think about some of those



developing countries and fragile countries around the world that also depend
on some of those supply chains. So how this is going to pan out and how we
will continue to be mindful of all communities around the world, whether
vulnerable, fragile, or advanced, is something that will require cooperation
amongst ourselves. So, I think that multilateralism is not dead. This is the
old IMF managing director inside me that is speaking, and I salute my, all my
colleagues there. But I believe that those sort of natural reframing of our
economies are going to have to be mindful of what happens in other corners of
the world to make sure that it is actually sustainable, because that’s
another learning of this COVID-19, is that we are all so-interrelated and so
dependent on each other in the face of those global massive challenges that
come to hit us and will come back to haunt us if we don’t deal with them.

Christine Lagarde, president of the European Central Bank, you’ve given us a
wonderful half-hour example of how women are leading in key aspects of our
recovery from the global pandemic. We’re grateful for your insight. We hope
that you’ll be able to get on a plane before too long and come see us here in
Washington. We miss you, and we hope we can do this event face to face in the
near future. But thank you so much, Madam Lagarde, for joining us this
morning to discuss the path forward.


